URSUS Cataloging Standards Committee Meeting

Minutes

May 4, 2007

Present: Peggi Loveless, Chair (AUG), Gretchen Brissette (PI), Judie Leighton (BPL), Shelly Davis (FAR), Lynn Wilcox (LAW), Sheila Bearor (LEG), Sharon Quinn Fitzgerald (ORO), Kang Cao (ORO), Lanny Lumbert (USM), Elizabeth Phipps (USM), Beth Addison (PPL), Sarah Campbell (PPL), and Jonathan Williams  (SYS)

Absent: Mary Saunders (MSL), Marianne Thibodeau (MAC), Leslie Kelley (FK)

Chair, Peggi Loveless (AUG) called the meeting to order.  Sheila Bearor was appointed Secretary for the day.  The members introduced themselves.

The minutes of the February 2, 2007 meeting were accepted with the following amendments:  in item 8, first sentence will be deleted as inaccurate – Legislative Law is not using PromptCat.

OLD BUSINESS
5. Update on addition of clickable http links…

       This has been turned on; it is possible to make clickable links in checkin records by adding an 856 field.  Lynn suggested that we may need to amend the standards document at some point to accommodate this.  She will email examples to the committee.  This function would allow us to put links in checkin boxes for random electronic issues of a serial.

6. Update on addition of Acadian Archives records…

        Jonathan reported that the records are being corrected but he did not know how far along the project was.  This will remain an agenda item for the next meeting
7.  Limit reached for “Initials” field

        Jonathan reported that we may actually have enough initials to accommodate Portland Public’s needs as some libraries have surrendered some of theirs.  After discussion it was agreed that libraries will keep track of their own changes which will take place over the summer.  Jonathan will circulate a list of the changes.  There is still no date certain for Portland Public to  join  URSUS.

8.  How does III limit searches by language

        III draws from a language index.  The specific problem raised was solved by using a delimiter h in the 041 field which excludes the 041 data from the language index.  This is a change in MARC and may result in some ‘muddy’ records in URSUS.  The system is hardcoded to draw from both fields and cannot be changed locally.

9. Possibility of changing MARC tag in the “Insert” box from 028 to 020

        This was done this week (April 30 – May 4, 2007) and should be working now according to Jonathan.
10. Availability of OFFLINE Circulation

           This is a separate module that the system apparently does own and can be downloaded from CS-direct.  Jonathan will email us and the Circulation Heads with instructions.  There is no down time scheduled in the near future, but individual libraries may need for local emergencies.  Lynn requested that the information be added to the Support page; she also requested that we be given a copy of the III catalog with those pieces we own circled.

11.  Possible index malfunctions when searching foreign titles… 
           The problem is not an index malfunction, it’s an inherent engineering problem with the way the library system works.  MARC identifies what to skip, the search index uses a stop list that contains English articles not foreign ones.  Solution: include quotation marks around the search or create an alternate title entry.  It’s not a bug, just how it works according to Jonathan.

12. Reducing the two week down time during authority control…

           Tim Pellet has talked with the vendor and we are now in a priority queue with a 2-3 day turn around time.  There is still some time on either end for preparation and loading, but the goal now is for a 1 week turn around.  Jonathan said the goal is to start on Monday and be done on Friday.  Sharon asked when the PromptCat records were loaded and Jonathan replied that it was after the authority tape comes back.  Jonathan mentioned that the new server is not loading the records any faster and may even be slower.
13.  My Millennium update

            Circulation heads have asked about using My Millennium. This requires each library to set up distinct patron type for staff.  Once that is done and the loan rules have been changed, Jonathan can turn on My Millennium. He expects to do so in mid-June.  My Millennium allows staff the option to view order records, etc. in public mode at the OPAC if they are signed on in staff mode.  This is a replacement for the old staff mode in telnet.  The function could be blocked for individual libraries if they wished.
NEW BUSINESS
14.  Next meeting date

            The next meeting is scheduled for September 28, 2007
[Discussions that were not part of the original agenda]

[15]   Espresso (?)

              Jonathan discussed briefly the search engine he is developing which is mapped to Dublin Core.  It will provide on place to search all the free databases that we have (URSUS, special collections, free sources, etc).  He hopes to do a demo for us at the next meeting

              Jonathan also discussed the issue of obtaining bibliographic data from vendors.  Vendors are supplying interfaces and are reluctant to release the data.  Federated searching is too dependent on vendor interfaces.  There is a need for a uniform standard for data.  If libraries/consortia can obtain data they can index it to fit the needs of their patrons.

[16]    Scoping

               Lynn raised a question about the electronic resources scope which is based on the location field.  Scopes have to be based on the fixed field or the location field.  We want to be able to limit to a location within a scope.  Jonathan needs to revisit with the vendor what changes may have been made to scoping since we established ours.  Jonathan has spoken with the directors about scopes in relation to Portland Public. We may need to be more careful about coding them.  Jonathan may be able to build some of this into Espresso. Are looking for access in different ways than vendors supply.

[17]   Enhancements

              The committee went through the proposed enhancement lists with Jonathan to select those enhancements that URSUS would vote for.

Meeting adjourned at 2:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted

Sheila Bearor

Principal Librarian for Technical Services

Maine State Law and Legislative Library

